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Dear Madam

VALIDATION OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

CONSULTATION PAPER

Thank you for consulting the HBF on the above proposals. HBF members make the majority of non householder applications in any one year and thus the subject of validation and information provision as part of the application process is of considerable concern.

The over-riding principle that we wish to retain is that there should be a simple, national and agreed procedure for the validation of planning applications. The Federation accepts that the new planning system places great onus on pre-application discussion and agreement. However, there is a real need to be able to get to a stage whereby it is possible to submit an application for determination by the local planning authority and to be able to take that application through the appeal process. In order to choose that route (which we accept should be one of last resort) it must be possible to meet the criteria for validation or else there is no application to appeal.

The HBF therefore supports the need for a mandatory DCLG list of information required for a valid application as set out in Annex B of the consultation document.

However, the requirement for local planning authorities to add to the DCLG list with their own mandatory additional information is wholeheartedly rejected. That is not to say that the HBF does not accept the benefits arising from the use of checklists and requests for additional information. Where such procedures are already being used many of our members are finding them helpful and of assistance in the efficiency of the planning process. 

However, the proposal to make such requirements mandatory to the validation of an application will lead to confusion, inconsistency and, in the worst cases, abuse of power.

The fact that the proposals suggest that the list should be consulted upon does not give any comfort that this would avoid such abuses. Without any independent examination of the list, LPAs would be able to ignore any consultation responses and continue to make inappropriate requirements of applicants. Since the requirements would immediately become mandatory there is no procedure for any applicant who disagrees with the authority’s requirements to appeal against such a requirement. 

For example, an authority could ask for a very detailed and complex assessment or study to be submitted with all applications above a particular size threshold regardless of the relevance of such a study to the proposals. The applicant will have no choice but to comply, going to great expense and unnecessary delay, since to submit an application without such a study would render it invalid with no method of appeal.

The ability for local planning authorities to be their own judge and jury of what is reasonable with regard to the validation of applications is, therefore, considered to be contrary to the inclusive planning system introduced by the 2004 Act.

The current system relies on a non-statutory process of pre-application discussions with guidance given to applicants as to the type of information that the authority will require to be submitted with the application in order for a determine to be made. Many authorities are starting to formalise this process with checklists and this is considered helpful as such requests can be agreed as part of the pre-application process taking account of the relevant requirements appropriate to the development proposal on a site by site basis.

There is already a formal, statutory procedure allowing a local planning authority to require additional information that has not been submitted with an application where it is needed to enable the authority to determine the application. The key element of this procedure is that there is a formalised route for an applicant to contest the requirement for the information (much of which has significant resource implications of both time and money for the applicant). These formal procedures are rarely used but it is vital that authorities think before they request additional information to ensure that it is, indeed, necessary and pertinent to the application. To automate this process removes all of this consideration of necessity leading to waste and superfluous information being provided.

It is not possible to write a generic list of information that will be required for all types of application of a particular description since this will differ between sites and for different development proposals. However, it will be inevitable that LPAs will seek to write lists that “catch all”, thus resulting in unnecessary information having to be submitted with applications, even though such information is not essential to determine the application.

The fact that an Authority’s requirements will become mandatory as soon as they publish them on their website will lead to confusion and delay. The amount of time that it takes to collate the information necessary to submit an application can run to many weeks if not months. To allow arbitrary changes to the requirements, in essence, at any moment (at the push of an upload button new requirements become mandatory) will mean that an invalid application may be submitted merely because a website was not checked immediately prior to the submission of the application. Such uncertainty is wholly unacceptable practice.

We hope that DCLG will note the very real and practical problems that these proposals present to the development industry. The existing processes work perfectly adequately for the vast majority of cases and the requirements for greater pre-application discussion required by the new planning system will increase the understanding between applicants and local planning authorities. 

To remove the certainty within the process of submitting a valid application which an authority must determine and replace it with the power to allow local authorities to set their own rules as to what constitutes a valid application is a retrograde step in the process of collaborative and partnership working, the costs of which far outweigh any benefits.

The proposals should, therefore, be wholly reconsidered and not implemented in their current form. HBF is keen to work with DCLG and others to establish the best possible mandatory list for validation alongside best practice guidance on additional information requirements.

Yours faithfully

Andrew Whitaker

HBF Head of Planning

